Putney Arts Theatre: Charitable Incorporated Organisation

(Registered number 1157481)

MINUTES OF THE 8TH PAT ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING - FRIDAY OCTOBER 14TH AT 7.30PM
Sarah Jillings, Chair of the Board of Trustees chaired the 8th Annual General Meeting of Putney Arts Theatre. 
Apologies for absence were received from Bryan Raven, Paul Benton, Kathie Arundell and Jeff Graves.

Laura Jackson and Barney and Cait Hart Dyke – PTC Artistic Directors – attended the meeting via Zoom.  
1. Minutes of the 7th Annual General Meeting held on 19 October 2021 
The minutes of the 7th AGM were agreed as a true record, proposed by Perry Kitchen and seconded by Kim Dyas.
2 Trustees Report - Sarah Jillings referred the meeting to the Annual Report which provided a comprehensive overview of the year. 
NB: The Annual Report and the October 2022 AGM cover the year ended 31st March 2022 and a copy of the report can be accessed via the link below. 
https://www.putneyartstheatre.org.uk/resources/Documents/Important%20Documents/PAT%20annual%20report%202022.pdf
It was agreed that, for reasons of practicality, future AGMs would be scheduled much closer to the March year end date – for example, May. 
3 General Manager’s report – Veronika Wilson presented her report which is reproduced in full below:
The financial year ending 31st March 2022, saw us receive both of our payments from the Culture Recovery Fund administered by Arts Council England and DCMS which helped keep us going during the remaining impact of Covid restrictions.  We were also fortunate to receive the Leisure and Hospitality Grant which helped mitigate the worst of the impact of the Omicron variant, alongside the impressive tenacity of the Alice in Wonderland Cast and Crew to restage their show in January, last winter was not as gloomy as it might have otherwise been.

My thanks, as always, go to PTC, G64 and the Trustees for their assistance and flexibility in responding to the last of the Covid restrictions as they came into play.  Also, for their creativity and eagerness to jump straight back into what is once again a very busy programme of activities.  Building use has recently returned to roughly pre-covid levels, including an increase in hires, and it has been wonderful to welcome our audiences, hirers and members at the theatre again.

Our current capital fundraising project is the Raising the Bar initiative which we began towards the end of the financial year and has recently passed 10% of its overall target meaning that it’s in a fairly secure position to start approaching trusts and foundations to support the fundraising for it.

A number of necessary jobs and improvements were completed around the building including installation of a new fire alarm, some electrical works and installation of a new ventilation unit in the studio.

In the office we bid a fond farewell to Lewis Pickles for G64 as they’ve started a new role working in arts and health and we all wish them the very best.  We’ve recently welcomed Hattie Kemish as the new Outreach Lead for G64.

I’d also like to extend my particular thanks to Jeff Graves who has recently stepped down as PTC’s artistic director and was wonderful to work with during everything that the pandemic threw at us. In this spirit I’d also like to give a very warm welcome to Cait and Barney Hart Dyke, PTC’s new Artistic Directors who are well underway with their inaugural season of brilliant productions.

4 G64 Company Director’s Report – Group 64 Theatre for Young People - Nicola Sterry presented her report which is reproduced in full below: 
It has been a very busy and productive year for Group 64 with a multitude of shows, holiday

projects, creative adventures, education projects happening across the year.

STAFF
Lauren Tranter and Lewis Pickles started as Assistant Youth Directors in September 2021.

Stacey Burt continued as our Youth Director and Nicola Sterry continued as the Company

Director. Flo Compton continued as our Saturday Morning Tutor.

In April 2022 we began discussions about the job titles at Group 64 to make sure these were

reflective of the jobs that the staff members were doing. From September 2022 these will be

changing to the following

Youth Director - Creative Learning Director

Assistant Youth Director - Participation Lead

Assistant Youth Director - Outreach Lead

We feel these are more reflective of what each staff member does and allows the team to

carry on growing and to have individual goals within their own roles. As well as reflecting the

wider industry.

In July 2022 Lewis Pickles left G64 to start their new career in the Arts and Health sector and

we wish them the best of luck in their new position, and we know that they will do

fantastically.

During August 2022 we interviewed 6 people to become the new Outreach Lead. Finally

welcoming Hattie Kemish onto the team. We can already see that she has begun to fit into

the team and is working on building our outreach to local schools and the wider community
.

MEMBERSHIP NUMBERS
Our membership numbers fluctuate this year with the ongoing socio-economic situation.

Autumn Term 2021

Total - 193

Full Price - 163

Assisted places - 27

Free places - 3

Spring 2022

Total - 224

Full Price - 195

Free - 4

Assisted - 22

Scholarship - 3

Summer 2022

Total 220

Full Price - 220

Assisted - 18

Free - 6

Scholarship - 9

Paid additional with pay what you can - 62

Autumn 2022

Total - 185

Full - 161

Assisted - 16

Free - 4

Scholarship - 4

Paid additional with Pay What You Can - 30

SHOWS

The Lion, The Witch and The Wardrobe was performed by G64 members aged 8-18 years

old in December 2021, they performed 4 shows to 350 audience members across the 4

nights. They were a phenomenal cast who handled the turbulence of COVID and illnesses

very well. We received some lovely feedback from members of the audience such as “A

magical performance. Such Talent. Well Done G64”
Our Young Directors were back in the Theatre in November 2021 with their performance of

Love Song by Abi Morgan they performed two performances to sold out audiences in the

studio. They used influences by the movement company Frantic Assembly and received

wonderful reviews from the audience.
Group 64 performed at the Christmas Lights Turn On with Putney BID in December 2021

with our G64 Committee putting together a shadow puppetry version of the 12 days of

Christmas.
At the beginning of February our Young Company performed A Matter of Life and Death by

Michael Powell and Emeric Pressburger, adapted by Emma Rice and Tim Morris with 3

performances on the main stage. This 40s piece used ballroom and swing dancing and was

received beautifully by sell-out audiences.
At the end of March our 13–18-year-olds took to the stage with This Changes Everything by

Joel Horwood. An extremely relevant piece about young people who start their own

community out at sea. It was described by our audience as a ‘play for our time’
In July, Lauren and Lewis brought Treasure Island to the stage with G64 members aged 8-14

years old, full of songs, energy and play. They performed 4 performances in 4 days and had

such an enjoyable time. The audiences responded really well, commenting on how fantastic

the acting in the piece was.
In August, we returned to the Edinburgh Fringe Festival with our devised performance of Joy

where G64 members aged 14+ looked at what brought them joy and how to find it. Led by

Nicola Sterry, 14 young members took the audience on a ‘totally joyous’ journey. They

performed this show twice at Putney Arts Theatre and four times at the Edinburgh Fringe

Festival.

HOLIDAY PROJECTS

All holiday projects at Group 64 were held and ran in the theatre this year.

October Half Term

4 – 7-year-olds (The Skeleton and The Shooting Star) which had 10 participants.

7-11s year olds (House of Horrors) which had 19 participants.

11-16s year olds (Halloween Musical) which had 13 participants.

February Half Term

4–7-year-olds (Hidden Treasures and Forgotten Fancies) which had 17 participants and saw a

lovely end of project presentation.

7–11-year-olds (Professors Peculiar Potions) which had 27 participants – this holiday project

had to be cancelled due to storm Eunice. Most participants rolled their fee onto a future

project or on to their summer term fee.

Easter

We ran James’s Journey Through the Sky for our 7-11s which had 24 members.

We also ran All The Places You’ll Go with 4-7s which had 12 members. Both of these

performed an end of week showing and parents and young people both were very happy.

May Half term

Over the May half term, we ran a day project with 6–12-year-olds which was Missing from the

Musicals which had 22 members.

Summer

Consider Yourself At Home which is based on the musical Oliver for 7-11s. This had 24

Young People attend.

Hijacking History, which is based on musicals like Hamilton, Six and &Juliet for 11-16s

which had 19 young people attend

Time Travel Adventurers for our 4-6s which had 13 young people attend.

Kent Residential

This year we went back on our Kent Residential trip with 22 members aged 11-15 years old.

Stacey and Lauren led this trip with G64 Alumni Dan. It culminated in a performance about

connection and what keeps us connected to each other. All members had a lovely time and

really bonded with each other.

EDUCATION AND OUTREACH
Wandsworth Prep - The Nativity Project

Climate Change workshops - we delivered four free Climate Change workshops with local

Putney primary schools as part of the Wandsworth Climate Change week.

St Cecelia’s

Artaud/Stanislavski workshop Year 13

Devising workshop for Year 11.
Summer was incredibly busy at the education department – (a full calendar is featured within the report and available on request)
FUNDING

Group 64 has continued to access the Jack Petchey Funding this year which has raised £3000

for the year. We also received the Jack Petchey Leaders Award of £1000, which was used on

our Edinburgh Show.

Jack Petchey Reginate - Work with Secondary Schools - £13,810

Boris Karloff - Free and Assisted Places - £1000

Wandsworth Arts Fund - Alton, A Place I Call Home - £9075
SKILLS AND INCLUSION PROJECT

The aim of The Skills and Inclusion project, is to increase the amount of young people

accessing our theatre company of 11–16-year-olds from the local community. We will offer

15 hours of our theatre skills and directing expertise to 4 local schools, create more staff

hours to deliver our projects, market ourselves more effectively, hire an expert to help us

create a long-term outreach and marketing strategy and create a scholarship scheme for 10

young people to break down barriers in access. We want to reach more young people so

they are able to become involved in the drama activities we provide, this includes, drama

classes, productions, holiday projects, lighting and sound operators, stage managers,

assistant directors, young directors and paid class assistants. At Group 64 we create a 'home

away from home', a safe space to explore emotions and feelings, a place to de-stress and be

silly, a place to make lifelong friendships, develop drama skills, and gain leadership skills.

Most importantly the young people develop confidence, self-esteem and transferable skills

'toolkit' which can be used in all areas of their lives.

ALTON, A PLACE I CALL HOME

Alton, a place I call home is an intergenerational theatre project where Group 64 Directors

will work with the residents of the Alton Estate. The residents will create a piece of theatre

which will be performed on the Alton Estate and at Putney Arts Theatre as part of the

Wandsworth Fringe 2023.

The project and performance will be based on the history of the Alton Estate and the

memories and stories that are held there by different generations.

Thanks to everyone for their support of Group 64, we really couldn’t do it without you!

We would particularly like to thank Veronika Wilson, Marie Thackwell, Amy Insole, Kate

Pasco, Perry Kitchen, Sarah Jillings, Carrie Cable, Zoe Copley, Jeff Graves, Barney Hart-Dyke, Cait Hart-Dyke, Tom Sainsbury and all the trustees.
5 PTC/Artistic Directors’ report –   Carrie Cable presented the PTC Report on behalf of Jeff Graves. It is reproduced below in full: 
This report relates to the period April 2021 to March 2022. At the beginning of this period, we were still experiencing the effects of lockdown and so our shows were online. However, by the summer we were able to start providing outdoor and then indoor shows for our members and audiences.

An audio play version of ‘Little Women’ was made available in April, created and directed by Zoë Thomas-Webb, and an online version of ‘Eight’ directed by Emma Miles, Bradley White and Jeff Graves was screened in June.  

‘The School for Scandal’ was our outside summer show in the Old Burial ground in July directed by Tom Sainsbury and Stuart Watson. We were also able to organise another outside show in September. This time an adaptation of ‘Three Men in a Boat’ written by Charles Golding and directed by Ben Clare. We were pleased to be able to move back into the theatre in August with a Rehearsed Reading of ‘Di & Viv & Rose’ directed by Loetitia Delais.   

‘Romeo and Juliet’ directed by Katie Bonham was staged in November. ‘Alice in Wonderland’, directed by Frances Bodiam and Jim Dixon was due to take place in December but had to be postponed due to a number of the cast coming down with Covid. We were fortunate to be able to reschedule four performances for January, which were very well received.

‘House of Bernarda’, directed by Jerome Kennedy, was our first main stage show of the year at the end of January and was well received and attendance was good in the still uncertain circumstances. ‘Killology’, directed by Ian Higham, our much-postponed show, took place in the studio from 14th – 19th February and again was well received. A staged reading of Celebration, directed by Graham Kellas, took place over two nights in February. ‘Nell Gwynn’, directed by Carrie Cable and Barney Hart Dyke was staged at the end of March/beginning of April and again was well received with over 110 people attending on the last Friday, the largest Friday night audience for a long time. 

The annual Awards evening took place on 5 March and was a wonderful opportunity for our members to meet again in the theatre and celebrate our achievements over the last year.

Current member numbers have now passed the 250 mark, the highest for some time. We held a very well attended and successful New Members evening at the end of November and plan for these events to be a regular feature of the PTC calendar. Our Christmas social had to move online due to the increasing numbers of Covid cases and was replaced by a well-attended and enjoyed quiz. We held two workshops for members – one on acting/directing and one on lighting which were well received. Our thanks to the PTC Committee for their hard work and commitment over the last year.

From April 2022

Our New Writing Festival (overseen by Rebecca Marangos) took place in May with four 45-minute plays staged over four nights. This provided the opportunity for four new directors to direct plays and was well received. Cyrano de Bergerac (directed by Stuart Watson) took place over five nights in the theatre in June and with two performances in the Old Burial Ground in July. Again, it was well received and proved a fitting finale to Jeff’s last season as Artistic Director.

Barney and Cait Hart Dyke, our new Artistic Directors, announced their first season at a well-attended season launch on 20 May. They have announced a season to run until the end of the current financial year. 

· A Midsummer Night’s Dream by William Shakespeare in an abridged version by Roger Warren 15th - 17th September with Saturday matinee

· Ulster American by David Ireland – Directed by Stuart Watson 4th - 8th October

· Great Expectations by Charles Dickens, adapted for the stage by Neil Bartlett - Directed by Ian Higham 8th - 12th November

· Dick Whittington - An In-house production - Directed by Jeff Graves 5th - 14th January

· Kindertransport by Diane Samuels - Directed by Diana Denton Baker 21st - 25th February

· The Last of the Haussmans by Stephen Beresford - Directed by Frances Bodiam 14th - 18th March

‘A Midsummer Night’s Dream’ was staged as part of the Hurlingham Festival in a collaborative agreement with PAT and subsequently in the theatre in September and was well received. ‘Ulster American’ (directed by Stuart Watson) and ‘Great Expectations’ (directed by Ian Higham) have been cast and are now in rehearsal. 

We take this opportunity to thank Jeff formally for all his hard work over the last three difficult and challenging years. Unlike many amateur theatre companies, we were able to keep going and provide creative, artistic and social activities for our members. No mean achievement. Thank you also to Emma Miles, our Assistant Director, for her on-going support for Jeff and the company.

6 Presentation of the Putney Arts Theatre Financial Statements - Perry took the meeting through the accounts for the year ended 31 March 2021 as below: 

As shown on page 14, over the year PAT had received £220K (2021: £199K) and had spent £230K (2021: £156K), a deficit of £10K (2021: £43K surplus). Turning to the detailed accounts on pages 21-22, after inclusion of £35K from a Cultural Recovery Fund (CRF) grant there was a deficit of £16K on general activities and £12K on capital items, a total deficit of £28K, which was mitigated by the remaining £18K from the CRF. Altogether, the £53K CRF grant was the most significant individual item in the accounts, enabling PAT to end the year with total funds of £235K, still well ahead of the pre-pandemic (March 2020) total of £202K. 

The detailed accounts on pages 21-22 provided further information. PTC contributed £25K (2021: £11K), including £18K from productions (2021: £6K), whilst Group 64 contributed £6K (2021: £4K deficit). Drama classes at £58K reflected that class numbers were still below 200, due to lockdown and classes still being online at the beginning of the year. Once again, PAT contributed most of the income, including £21K from Wandsworth Borough Council, £6K from the giving campaign, and the £53K CRF grant referenced above. 
Perry thanked Veronika for her hard work and ingenuity in finding out about possible grants and making applications.

The accounts for the year to 31/3/22 had been independently examined and signed by Elliot Fielding of Sampson Fielding Ltd, Chartered Accountants.

Perry invited the meeting to accept the Annual Report and Accounts. This was proposed by Carrie Cable and seconded by Kim Dyas and unanimously agreed by the meeting.   

The six months to 30 September 2022 had shown something of a return to pre-pandemic normal. Production income was over £18K and drama class income was £46K. Overall there was a surplus of £13K, against a budget of breakeven for the year as a whole. One very encouraging and financially rewarding development was the increase in the level of work being undertaken in local schools. Congratulations to Nicola and her team. 

 Perry thanked Piers, Bryan, Carrie and Sarah Jillings for their valued help on the finance committee.
7 Retirement and election of Trustees
According to the constitution three Trustees must stand down each year in rotation according to their length of service. They are able to present themselves for re-election for up to four consecutive terms.  
This year Zoe Copley and Paul Benton were both due to stand down and offered themselves for re-election. They were duly re-elected.
Piers Wilson announced his retirement as a Trustee and heartfelt thanks were given for his six years of service to PAT. 

Tom Sainsbury had been introduced as a potential new PAT Trustee at the October Trustee Meeting. His appointment was proposed by Carrie Cable and seconded by Amanda Benzecry, and he was therefore duly elected as a new PAT Trustee. 

Sarah Jillings having completed her term retired as Chair of Trustees. She remains a Trustee. 
The meeting was informed that Carrie Cable would be taking on the role of Chair with Tony Devizio as her Vice Chair. Amanda Benzecry would continue as Secretary.
It was confirmed that new Trustees with the appropriate experience (initially in finance) were being actively recruited and that interviews had been taking place.
8. Special Thanks
Piers Wilson offered special thanks on behalf of the PAT Trustees, PTC and Group 64 to Sarah Jillings as Chair of Trustees for her tireless work in steering the theatre through very difficult times. 
Sarah Jillings offered special thanks to Jeff Graves who throughout his challenging tenure as Artistic Director had nonetheless delivered a high standard of artistic output. 
Special thanks were also offered to Veronika for all her hard work and commitment to the theatre, so too to Nicola and the staff of Group 64, to the active members and volunteers of PTC (particularly Kim Dyas and Martin Jessop), to the Chair and members of the PTC Committee and finally to the PAT Trustees. 
9. Any Other Business 
Putney Arts Theatre Lighting  
Martin Jessop raised the issue of the theatre’s tungsten lighting stock and the need to replace it with LED fixtures. This replacement is having to occur earlier than expected due to the lack of production and subsequent lack of supply of tungsten lighting - a result of the European Commission’s new lighting rules. It had been hoped that tungsten lighting could continue to be sourced from China. However, the Chinese factory has now ceased to manufacture.
It was agreed that Martin would provide a full overview of the theatre’s lighting requirements, with a cost assessment for budgeting purposes which in turn will determine the timetable for the phasing in of the new lighting.

This issue has been included in the Trustees Action Report for October 2022 and will remain an active item on future agendas. 

